
1 

MINUTES FOR BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING 

June 11
th

, 2013 

6:00 PM 

 

 

The following elected officials were present:  Mayor Coleman, Alderman Beaty, Alderman Huggins, Alderman 

Martin, Alderwoman Morrow, and Alderman Withers.   

 

The following staff members were present:  Jim Palenick, Interim Town Manager; Maria Stroupe, 

Administrative Services Director; Thomas Hunn, Town Attorney; Gary Buckner, Police Chief; Doug Huffman, 

Electric Director; Bill Trudnak, Public Works Director; Steve Lambert, Fire Chief; Anne Martin, Recreation 

Director; and David Kahler, Community Services Director.   

  

The Mayor Coleman called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm.   

 

Mayor Coleman opened with the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.  Mayor Coleman asked if 

there were any additions or deletions to the agenda.  There were no additions or deletions to the agenda.  Mr. 

Martin made a motion to set the agenda, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to approve the minutes from the May 13, 2013 regular meeting, the May 23, 2013 

Budget Work Session, and the May 28, 2013 Budget Work Session; seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Consent Agenda: 

  

Item 5A was a request to by Beau Norwood, Head Wrestling Coach at North Gaston High School to use the 

Dennis Franklin Gym for a wrestling match with Kings Mountain High School on Wednesday, November 27, 

2013 at 7:00 pm.  Due to re-alignment of conferences, North Gaston will no longer compete against Kings 

Mountain and there is a rivalry between the two schools that both schools wish to continue.  They would like to 

hold this match to continue the competition between the two programs.  The match would begin at 7:00 that 

evening and Coach Norwood and his staff would be responsible for the set-up and clean-up of the facility.  The 

Team’s volunteers would work admissions and provide security for the event.  There would be a $5 admission 

charge that is set by the North Carolina High School Athletic Association that will go toward supporting the 

ongoing athletic programming at North Gaston.  Currently, there is no established fee for use of the Franklin 

Gym and each use must be approved by the Board.  Ms. Martin will inquire as to the possibility of the Town 

receiving $1 of the admission fee to offset costs of use of the facility. 

 

Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Recognition of Citizens: 

 

Ms. Holly Williams, Venture Church, has requested to be placed on the agenda to address the Board concerning 

the use of Cloninger Park for a soccer camp.  In her place, Mr. Chris Mintz, Executive Pastor of Venture 

Church, addressed the Board with a different request.  He asked if Venture Church could adopt Jaggers Park 

and utilize the park on a regular basis this summer.  Church volunteers would be willing to help with upkeep of 

the park for the ability to use the park.  Mayor Coleman and Mr. Palenick asked that Venture Church provide a 

schedule of dates, times, and activities being requested to be reviewed by Mr. Palenick before a determination 

could be made as to the request.  Mr. Mintz agreed to draw up this information and provide it to Mr. Palenick. 
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Mr. Burton Beasley, 601 Summey Farm Dr., addressed the Board in reference to the existing ordinance 

prohibiting bee keeping in Dallas.  He and other members of the Gaston County Bee Keepers Association 

would like to work with Town officials on revising that ordinance to allow bee keeping within the Town.  Mr. 

Palenick informed Mr. Beasley that the ordinance referenced was in the process of being revised and there were 

plans to present the revisions at the July Board of Aldermen meeting. 

 

Mr. Daniel Britton, Public Address Announcer and Volunteer at North Gaston High School, addressed the 

Board requesting to hold a community “Pep Rally” on Saturday, August 17, 2013.  This would be the 2
nd

 

Annual Community Pep Rally to generate community enthusiasm and interest in North Gaston athletics for the 

coming school year.  As with the pep rally held last year, he requested that Holland St. from Main St. to Trade 

St. and Main St. from Gaston St. to Holland St. be closed from 3:00 pm until 7:00 pm.  They would be willing 

to supply Porta-Johns for the event.  He asked if the Police Department and Rescue Squad would be able to 

provide a presence at the event.  Since the Rescue Squad is not governed by the Town, that would have to 

addressed separately.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the event and authorized the requested street 

closings, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 

 

Dr. Joecilyn Wallace, Director of the Brilliant Minds Summer Youth Program, had requested to be placed on 

the agenda to discuss use of the Dennis Franklin Gym.  Ms. Wallace was not present, but had spoken with 

Mayor Coleman.  This program has been conducted in Dallas for the past 3 – 4 years with great success.  Ms. 

Wallace is requesting used of the Franklin Gym for 3 days per week from June 17
th

 through August 9
th

.  Ms. 

Martin informed the Board that the gym floors were scheduled to be refinished the first week in August, so the 

program would need to be concluded before that time.  Mayor Coleman was not sure of the specific hours being 

requested; just that Ms. Wallace had requested the mornings.  Ms. Wallace does have insurance and can provide 

the Town with that information.  The program is being held at Holy Communion Church again this year and 

church representatives have spoken highly of Ms. Wallace.  Mr. Martin stated that currently the policy states 

that use of the gym is by Board approval only and he is in support of this use; but wanted everyone to keep in 

mind that this may open the door for more requests by other groups to use the facility.  Mr. Huggins made a 

motion to approve the use of the gym by the Brilliant Minds Summer Youth Program with Mr. Palenick and 

Ms. Martin setting the times and days needed with Ms. Wallace, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Mr. Jim Burke, 615 Carolina Avenue, offered assistance from the County Extension Office, of which he is an 

employee, in the revision of the bee keeping ordinance. 

 

Recognition of Employees: 
 

There were no employee recognitions. 

 

Public Hearing: 

 

Mr. Martin made a motion to enter into a public hearing to consider establishing “B-1, Neighborhood Business” 

zoning for the three recently annexed lots on Lower Dallas Highway, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

On April 25, 2013, the Planning Board met and discussed assigning a Zoning Classification to the recently 

completed voluntary annexation along Lower Dallas Highway.  The Planning Board voted 6 – 0 to recommend 

zoning all 3 of the lots in question as, “B-1, Neighborhood Business”, which is consistent with the larger lot 

immediately contiguous (annexed in 2007 and zoned B-1) and in keeping with the Town’s Master Plan. 

(Exhibit A) Mr. Kahler stated that it is State Law that the Town must assign zoning to a property after 

annexation. 
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Mr. Martin made a motion to exit the public hearing, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried unanimously.  Mr. 

Huggins made a motion to establish the zoning for the 3 recently annexed lots on Lower Dallas Highway as “B-

1, Neighborhood Business”, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Beaty made a motion to enter into a Public Hearing to consider an amendment to Article II, Section I-II-

22(j); “Off Street Parking”, of the Zoning Code, lessening the parking space requirement for “Other Business 

and Office Uses”, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

On April 25, 2013, the Planning Board met and discussed amending the “Off Street Parking” portion of the 

Zoning Code.  The amendment specifically pertains to Off Street Parking requirements for so-called “Other 

Business and Office Uses”.  The current requirement for this subsection calls for one parking space per 200 

square feet of gross floor space.  The Planning Board recommends changing this requirement to one space per 

400 square feet of gross floor space, which is consistent with the current requirement for “Retail Business and 

Office Uses” in this same section; as well as consistent with the standard utilized by most surrounding 

jurisdictions. (Exhibit B) Mr. Kahler stated that any existing building would be “grandfathered” and the change 

would apply to all future businesses. 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to exit the public hearing, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously.  Mr. 

Withers made a motion to approve the amendment to Article II, Section I-II-22(j) as presented, seconded by Ms. 

Morrow, and carried unanimously.  As per N.C.G.S. § 160A-75, “no ordinance nor any action having the effect of 

any ordinance may be finally adopted on the date on which it is introduced except by an affirmative vote equal to or 

greater than two thirds of all the actual membership of the council, excluding vacant seats and not including the 

mayor unless the mayor has the right to vote on all questions before the council”.  Since the vote was unanimous, the 

ordinance amendment is approved on the first reading. 

 

Mr. Beaty made a motion to enter into a Public Hearing to consider an ordinance to formally adopt the 

Comprehensive Town Budget for the Fiscal Year 2013-2014 and to set the Property Tax Levy and Solid Waste 

Collection Fees, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously.   

 

Mr. Palenick outlined the budget ordinance which retains the Property Tax Levy at the current $0.38 per thousand, 

includes a 2% Across the Board increase to employee wages, a $1.50 per month increase to Solid Waste Collection 

Fees to be effective July 1st, a 3.5% increase to water and sewer rates to be effective January 1, 2014, and a proposed 

3% increase (the actual increase will be determined once Dallas is informed of the increase assessed by Duke 

Energy) to electric rates to be effective January 1, 2014. (Exhibit C) Mr. Huggins stated that although he does not 

like the increases, they are necessary to the function of the Town.  Mr. Withers felt that there were items in the 

budget that the Town could do without and listed them as follows: Tree Trimming - $160,000; Crosswalks – 2 at 

$25,000 each; Fitness equipment at Cloninger Park - $6000; Pet Waste Stations at Cloninger Park - $1000; and New 

Lights and Poles at Jaggers Park and Cloninger Park (maybe just fund one park this year and one later).  He is 

willing to increase the Solid Waste Fee by $1,50 per month and charge a fee to pick up tires, but is not in favor of 

charging for extra bags for waste outside of the 96 gallon can.  Mr. Withers also questioned whether the Town really 

needs to purchase a trash truck, roof over the gas pumps, and an electronic sign in this budget.  He believes that 

items could be trimmed from the budget to keep from raising the water rates.  Ms. Morrow agreed with Mr. Withers’ 

statements.  Mr. Bob Kendrick, 408 S. Groves St., stated that nothing in the Town helps the Senior Citizens and 

there are probably a lot of things in the budget that could be cut out.  He stated that residents have lived this way for 

40 years and he is sure there are things that could be cut or done without.  He stated that he has not seen the budget.  

Mayor Coleman stated that two Budget Work Sessions had been advertised and conducted that the public could have 

attended, but only one person attended one of the sessions.  Mr. Curtis Wilson, 438 S. Gaston St., stated that he 

thought the water and sewer rate structure and rates had been changed at the beginning of the project and that the 

stormwater rates had also changed.  Mayor Coleman and Mr. Palenick informed the audience that stormwater 

revenue only funds stormwater projects, not water and sewer; and that the stormwater rates for residential customers 

had actually been reduced.  Mr. Wilson said he was just wondering where the balance to accomplish water 

improvements was.  Mr. Palenick stated that the rate restructuring had generated approximately $40,000 in 
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additional revenues, while the proposed 3.5% increase would generate approximately $70,000.  The actual debt 

payment for the water improvement project is $255,000 per year for 20 years.  During the planning stages of the 

project, it was shown that modest increases would be necessary to fund the improvements, approximately 12% over 

the course of 4-6 years.  Mr. Wilson then asked if this wasn’t considered and agreed upon when the project was 

approved.  If it was, then the increases would be expected by everyone.  Mr. Martin stated that this budget does not 

even address the needed sewer interconnect with Gastonia, which will have to be addressed at some point soon.  

Plus, with the age and condition of the sewer collection system, an improvement project will have to be implemented 

to address that in the near future.  Mr. Bob Kendrick asked what it would take to fund this through the tax rate.  Mr. 

Palenick informed the audience that for each 1¢ increase in the tax rate, only $25,000 would be generated.  

Currently, a transfer from the Electric Fund is generated each year to the General Fund.  To cover this transfer would 

require a 22¢ increase to the property tax rate.  That does not include the Water Distribution System Improvements 

Project.  Mayor Coleman stated that a lot had been accomplished in the budget and that it is actually $696,000 less 

than the current year’s budget.  Mr. Palenick stated that Dallas has historically been conservative and has managed 

the available resources very well. 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to exit the public hearing, seconded by Mr. Beaty, and carried unanimously.  Mr. Beaty 

made a motion to approve the Fiscal Year 2013-2014 Budget Ordinance as presented, seconded by Mr. Martin, and 

carried by the following vote:  Yays – Mr. Beaty, Mr. Huggins, Mr. Martin.  Nays – Ms. Morrow and Mr. Withers.  

As per N.C.G.S. § 159-17, “Any action with respect to the adoption or amendment of the budget ordinance or 

any project ordinance may be taken at any regular or special meeting of the governing board by a simple 

majority of those present and voting, a quorum being present”.  Therefore, the Fiscal Year 2013-2014 Budget 

Ordinance passes and will be implemented on July 1, 2013. 

  

Old Business: 

 

Item 9A was a request to approve a one-year Contract for Auditing and Financial Statement Preparation 

services with Collis and Associates of Gastonia.  North Carolina Law requires that municipalities have an 

independent audit conducted yearly on all finances of the jurisdiction.  Dallas has consistently complied by 

engaging the outside services of Collis and Associates to perform both the yearly audit and to prepare the 

Town’s financial statements. Since Collis and Associates have performed responsively and well, Town Staff is 

recommending the Board approve a contract with them for the audit of the FY 2013 finances.  The proposed 

fees, which have been built into the FY2014 Budget are $19,050 for the audit and $7450 for the preparation of 

the financial statements.  If a “Single Audit” is required, the cost will be an additional $2400.  These fees 

represent a $175 increase for the audit and a $65 increase for statement preparation in comparison to what was 

charged last year.  North Carolina Law further requires that both the Governing Body of the jurisdiction and the 

State Local Government Commission approve any contract for audit services.  Mr. Martin made a motion to 

approve the audit contract as presented, seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 

 

New Business: 

 

Item 10A was a request to approve amendments to agreements with Duke Energy, as necessitated by the 

Duke/Progress Energy merger.  The Town is a party to a long-term (20-year) wholesale electric power purchase 

Agreement with Duke Energy which details how rates will be determined; how and when the Town will operate 

its Diesel generators to do "peak-shaving" generation; how costs will be "trued-up" based on performance of the 

peak-shaving and other factors; and, how the Town will comply with and document its Renewable Energy 

Performance Standards (REPS). The Town also approved, along with Duke Energy, a "Merger Settlement 

Agreement", on April 24
th

, 2012 which further laid out how the Town would be affected (and Held-Harmless) 

by the expected terms of the Duke/Progress merger.  The actual merger was ultimately accomplished on July 2, 

2012 and required approval of both the North Carolina Utilities Commission (NCUC) and the Federal Energy 

Regulatory Commission (FERC), as well as each of the wholesale electric customers.  Because of the 

complexity of negotiations associated with and resulting from the Merger, aspects of both our Wholesale 
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Purchase Power Agreement and our subsequent Merger Settlement agreement must be changed to be consistent 

with the final Merger agreement as well as to assure the Town of the full benefits of the hold-harmless 

provisions negotiated on our behalf. Sheree Brown, of Utility Advisors Network, who worked on behalf of 

Dallas and the other non-Power-Agency Wholesale customers, has developed a two-page summary (Exhibit D) 

describing the changes to the agreements and recommends their approval. In effect, in the amended settlement 

agreement she negotiated everything legally possible and available to us (as wholesale customers) to take 

advantage of the "hold-harmless" provisions of the merger, being that we  are guaranteed that Merger-related 

savings will be a minimum $650 Million over the 5 years immediately following the merger; then, to the extent 

that merger-related costs are less than those savings, they can be included in the costs used to determine our 

"formula" rates. If costs are more than savings, than same will be capped at the rate of the guaranteed savings. 

In the Amended Purchase Power Agreement, the hold-harmless and savings provisions are again reflected. 

Also, we are provided two additional, extended options for payment in the event True-ups result in costs to the 

Town. We get potential penalties waived (through May 1, 2014) in the event we fail to operate our generators  

to the complete hours required by the PPA, if such operation were to violate the new EPA requirements on non-

retrofitted exhaust emissions. And, we are provided additional positive "offsets" against our requirements to 

meet state-mandated renewable energy portfolio standards.  Until we approve these two amended agreements, 

we can not take advantage of the positive effects contained in each.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the 

amendments as presented, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10B was a request to reclassify the $200,000 Challenge Grant to the Dallas Historic Courthouse 

Foundation as an outright Grant and to release those funds to the DHCF Capital Campaign Fund.  Mr. Huggins 

made a motion to approve the request as presented, seconded by Mr. Withers,  and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10C was a request to approve a Project Ordinance for Town Hall Improvements.  With the $3,600,000 

installment purchase contract financing for the Water Line Project, Dallas was required to commit Town Hall as 

a collateral lien in addition to the water-mains themselves.  Further, the LGC then required Dallas to spend a 

portion of the proceeds on the Town Hall since it has become property collateralized by the debt.  In order to 

properly account for the revenues and expenditures associated with the Town Hall improvements, a Project 

Ordinance was developed, which establishes specific account codes for this segregated capital work.  (Exhibit 

E) Mr. Withers made a motion to approve the project ordinance as presented, seconded by Mr. Beaty, and 

carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10D was an amendment to the Project Ordinance for the Water Distribution System Improvements.  The 

Project Ordinance was first adopted in September 2012.  Since that time, the actual construction bids have been 

received for each of the three phases of the Project, the overall financing has been adjusted, other issuance costs 

have been added, and Town Hall has become a collateral lien with associated improvements.  As a result, the 

original Project Ordinance required amendments to reflect the changes and updates. (Exhibit F) Mr. Martin 

made a motion to approve the amended Project Ordinance as presented, seconded by Mr. Beaty, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Mr. Palenick gave a Manager’s Report, noting current projects.   

 

Mr. Martin made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and by the following vote; Yays – Mr. 

Huggins, Mr. Martin, Ms. Morrow, and Mr. Withers.  Nays – Mr. Beaty. (7:29) 

 

 

 

 

 

____________________      _______________________ 

Rick Coleman, Mayor      Maria Stroupe, Town Clerk 
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